
ΤΡΙΤΗ ΗΜΕΡΑ ΤΗΣ ΕΠΙΣΚΕΨΕΩΣ ΤΟΥ
ΜΑΚΑΡΙΩΤΑΤΟΥ ΠΑΤΡΙΑΡΧΟΥ ΙΕΡΟΣΟΛΥΜΩΝ
ΕΙΣ ΡΟΥΜΑΝΙΑΝ

Τήν πρωΐαν τοῦ Σαββάτου, 18ης Νοεμβρίου / 1ης Δεκεμβρίου 2018, ἀνεπέμφθη
εὐχαριστήριος Δοξολογία πρός τόν Θεόν διά τήν βοήθειαν Αὐτοῦ εἰς τήν
ἀπελευθέρωσιν καί ἑνότητα τοῦ Ρουμανικοῦ λαοῦ εἰς ἓν ἔθνος Ὀρθόδοξον, ἐπί
ἐξέδρας ἐνώπιον τοῦ Καθεδρικοῦ ναοῦ ἐπ’ ὀνόματι τῆς Ἁγίας Τριάδος εἰς τήν
ὕπαιθρον ὑπό τόν ἥλιον καί ὑπό θερμοκρασίαν ἓξ βαθμοὺς ὑπό τό μηδέν, ὥστε τά
δάκτυλα νά παρουσιάζουν δυσκαμψίαν, παρουσίᾳ τῆς πριγκιπίσσης καί ἀθρόου
λαοῦ.

Εἰς τό τέλος τῆς Δοξολογίας ὡμίλησεν ὁ Πατριάρχης Ρουμανίας ἀγγλιστί:

“Let us defend and cultivate national freedom and unity as expressions of the
dignity of the Romanian people”

The Great Union in Alba Iulia, since which we celebrate 100 years today, on
DECEMBER 1, 2018, is the celebration of freedom, unity and dignity of the
Romanian people, gained through many sacrifices and sufferings.

The War of Romanian Unification (1916-1919), as Romanians have called their
participation in the First World War (1914-1918), aimed to unify all
Romanians into one national state, “following centuries of sufferings endured
in a Christian manner” with faith, patience, and hope.

The achievement of national unity on DECEMBER 1, 1918, was also possible with
the contribution of the Romanian Orthodox Church, which supported the Great
Union of all Romanians. The Church was together with the people in every
effort to cultivate national consciousness and to affirm the wish of national
unity, in all Romanian provinces, but particularly in Transylvania,
Bessarabia, and Bukovina.

Through prayer, through speech, by printed books, with the personal presence
and the concrete action of its servants, the Church was active in the
unification process, involved in the achievement of this ideal through
learned hierarchs, patriotic priests and deacons, theology professors and
students with oratory, persuasion and mobilization skills, but also through
monastics who have taken care of the wounded soldiers, in monasteries and
parishes that organized money and food collections, all of them together
morally encouraging and materially helping the Romanian fighters for national
freedom and unity.

During the 1916-1918 Unification War, more than 250 Romanian Orthodox priests
accompanied the troops of the Romanian army on the battlefields as military
confessors. Some of them died on the front, others were taken prisoners and
deported. Over 200 monks and nuns worked as nurses in various campaign
hospitals or on the front, some dying on duty because of typhus exanthema.
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Hundreds of priests were investigated, robbed or expelled from their parishes
by the enemy, others died after being shot in the territories occupied by
German troops. In Transylvania, over 150 priests were thrown into the
Hungarian prisons, some of them being sentenced to death or years of
imprisonment. More than 200 priests were deported to Western Hungary, in
Sopron County, where they lived in inhumane conditions until their release in
1919 by Romanian troops (Ref. Rev. Prof. Mircea Pacurariu, History of the
Romanian Orthodox Church, 3rd ed. In Romanian: Basilica Publishing House,
Bucharest 2013, pp. 471-473).  

Regarding the Great Union in Alba Iulia, on DECEMBER 1, 1918, the 1228
official delegates in the Constituent National Assembly included many Church
servants. The two Romanian Churches in Transylvania (the Orthodox and the
Greek- Catholic Churches) were represented in Alba Iulia by five bishops,
four vicars, ten delegates of the Orthodox consistories (diocesan councils)
and Greek-Catholic collegiate chapter, 129 deans, one representative of
theological-pedagogical institutes, and two representatives of the students
of theology, adding many other priests who came leading their believers to
seal the century-long desire of the Romanian ancestors to live in one country
without oppression.

Church servants were elected in the Great Council of the Romanian nation, as
well as in the Conducting Council, while the Romanian Orthodox bishop
Carasnebes, Miron Cristea, who later became a Primate Metropolitan (1919),
and then the Patriarch of Greater Romania (1925), as well as the Greek-
Catholic Bishop of Gherla, Iuliu Hossu, were elected as members of the four-
person delegation who presented the Union Act to King Ferdinand in Bucharest.

Now, celebrating the 100th anniversary of the Great Union of December 1,
1918, we want to pay homage of gratitude to all those who contributed to the
achievement of the greatest ideal of our history.

As an act of commemoration of the 1918 Great Union founders, on this
Centennial anniversary, on NOVEMBER 25, together with His Holiness
Bartholomew, Archbishop of Constantinople and Ecumenical Patriarch, and the
hierarchs of the Holy Synod of the Romanian Orthodox Church, we consecrated
the Romanian People’s Salvation Cathedral or the National Cathedral in
Bucharest, a symbol of Romanian spirituality and unity, which draws together
the love for God of a Christian, sacrificial, and generous nation and the
gratitude we permanently owe to the National Heroes.

We are all called to keep and cultivate the gift of national freedom and
unity as a symbol of the dignity of the Romanian people, acquired with many
human sacrifices and many spiritual and material efforts!

For all the benefactors of the Great Union, we thank today the Most Holy
Trinity, the Protector of the Coronation Cathedral in Alba Iulia, and we
gratefully remember all Romanian heroes who sacrificed themselves for the
freedom, unity and dignity of the Romanian people.

Today, all Romanian citizens have the duty to keep and cultivate not only the
gift of freedom, but also the gift of national unity, as a symbol of the



dignity of the Romanian people, in dialogue and cooperation with all peoples
of the world.

Many and blessed years, Romania!

+ DANIEL

Patriarch of the Romanian Orthodox Church

Ἅμα τῇ Δοξολογίᾳ ἔλαβε χώραν εἰς πλησιόχωρον κτίριον τοῦ Μουσείου
ἀναπαράστασις τοῦ γεγονότος τῆς προσελεύσεως τῶν 1220 ἀντιπροσώπων, τῶν
ἐλθόντων ἐκ τῆς Τρανσυλβανίας, Βεσσαραβίας καί Μπουκοβίνης καί ὑπογραψάντων
τήν ἕνωσιν. Ἡ ἀναπαράστασις ἐγένετο ὑπό προσώπων ἐνδεδυμένων τάς ἐνδυμασίας
τῆς ἐποχῆς τῆς ὑπογραφῆς τῆς συμφωνίας, πίλους, φράνκο, καί ἐθνικάς
ἐνδυμασίας τῆς σήμερον ὑπό προσώπων κρατούντων σάλπιγγας μήκους δύο μέτρων,
ὁμοίων ἐκείνων διά τῶν ὁποίων ἐσάλπισαν τό 1918 καί ἐκάλεσαν  διά πόλεμον
τούς στρατιώτας καί εἰς ἑνότητα τόν Ρουμανικόν λαόν. Ἐνταῦθα ἐγένοντο καί τά
ἀποκαλυπτήρια τριῶν πλακῶν μέ τά ὀνόματα τῶν συνελθόντων διά τήν ἕνωσιν.
Ἠκολούθησε παρακολούθησις παρελάσεως ὁμάδων λαϊκῶν ἐνδεδυμένων μέ ἐνδύματα
τῆς ἐποχῆς τοῦ 1918 καί τραγούδισμα ἐνθουσιαστικῶν πολεμικῶν ἐμβατηρίων καί
ἁγιασμός ὑπό τοῦ Πατριάρχου Ρουμανίας τοῦ ὑψηλοτάτου σταυροειδοῦς μνημείου
τῶν πεσόντων τό 1918 καί μνημόσυνον ὑπέρ ἀναπαύσεως αὐτῶν.

Τήν μεσημβρίαν περετέθη ὑπό τοῦ Ἀρχιεπισκόπου Alba Julia  κ. Εἰρηναίου γεῦμα.

 

Τό ἀπόγευμα τῆς ἰδίας ἡμέρας ἔλαβε χώραν ὑποδοχή τοῦ Προέδρου τῆς Ρουμανίας
κ.  Werner Johannes εἰς τήν πλατεῖαν τοῦ Καθεδρικοῦ Ναοῦ τῆς Alba Julia.

Ἐκ τῆς θέσεως ταύτης ὁ Πρόεδρος καί οἱ συνεργάται αὐτοῦ καί οἱ Μακαριώτατοι
Πατριάρχαι μετέβησαν καί πάλιν εἰς τό σταυροειδές μνημεῖον, σύμβολον τῆς
ἐλευθερίας καί ἑνότητος τοῦ Ρουμανικοῦ λαοῦ καί ὁ Πρόεδρος μετά τοῦ Δημάρχου
ἔκοψαν τήν κορδέλλαν διά τό ἄνοιγμα ἐπισκέψεως αὐτοῦ.

Ἐν συνεχείᾳ εἰς τήν πλατεῖαν τοῦ κέντρου τῆς πόλεως ἐνώπιον τοῦ Προέδρου τῆς
χώρας, ἄλλων ἐπισήμων, τῶν Μακαριωτάτων καί λαοθαλάσσης πρωτοφανοῦς εἰς τάς
ὁδούς καί διόδους καί ἐξώστας τῶν πολυκατοικιῶν ἔλαβε χώραν ἐν συνοδείᾳ
φιλαρμονικῆς μουσικῆς χορῳδίας ἐν χαρᾷ καί ἐπευφημίαις τοῦ λαοῦ, παρέλασις
παρατεταγμένων ὁμάδων στρατοῦ, ἁρμάτων μάχης, Πυροσβεστικῆς, Πυροβολικοῦ,
Ἐλικοπτέρων, Ἀεροπορίας καί πολλῶν ἄλλων συγχρόνων ὅπλων ἀμύνης τοῦ
Ρουμανικοῦ λαοῦ.

Ἐπηκολούθησε δεῖπνον παρατεθέν ὑπό τοῦ Ἀρχιεπισκόπου Alba Julia κ. Εἰρηναίου,
ἀναχώρησις ὁδικῶς διά Sibiu, ἄφιξις εἰς Βουκουρέστιον ἀεροπορικῶς, ἀναχώρησις
ἀπό τοῦ ἀεροδρομίου Βουκουρεστίου διά τῶν Ἀερογραμμῶν τῆς Ἐλ-Ἀλ, προσγείωσις
σὺν Θεῷ ἀσφαλής εἰς Τέλ-Αβίβ καί ἄφιξις εἰς τά Ἱεροσόλυμα τά χαράματα τῆς
Κυριακῆς, 2ας Δεκεμβρίου 2018. Δόξα τῷ Θεῷ πάντων ἕνεκεν.

Ἐκ τῆς Ἀρχιγραμματείας.


